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April 21, 2020 

The Honorable Andrew M. Cuomo 

Governor of New York State 

NYS State Capitol Building 

Albany, NY 12224 

       Via Email 

Dear Governor Cuomo, 

In the wake of COVID-19, we write to you as individual scholars, researchers, 

and educators from across Columbia University’s schools and disciplines to 

urge you to release elderly and infirm people and other groups of readily 

releasable people from New York State prisons to avoid the spread of the novel 

coronavirus to incarcerated people and prison staff. 

Many of us have dedicated our lives to justice-in-education, criminal justice, 

and educating future generations; others of us have been involved with history, 

public health, psychology, business, social work, medicine, education, 

journalism, and many other disciplines; we believe we have a responsibility to 

bring our knowledge from research, teaching and engagement from a multi-

disciplinary perspective to the COVID-19 crisis and its impact on our 

community and society.  

People incarcerated in prisons and jails are medically vulnerable and forcibly 

proximate: they cannot meaningfully socially distance themselves from others. 

They suffer from “poverty illnesses” like asthma, heart disease and diabetes 

more frequently. Health care inside prisons and jails is often substandard. If 

one were inventing an environment that would deliberately increase contagion, 

one could hardly do better; both incarcerated people and prison staff are at 

risk. Incarcerated people are inextricably connected to the outside 

communities – to their families and loved ones even in the absence of direct 

contact, and to the community-at-large through constant contact with facility 

staff. Correctional officers, food service providers, counselors, nurses, and 

maintenance workers who circulate in and out of these facilities daily are 

among those at highest risk of contracting COVID-19. Releasing people from 

prisons and jails becomes a health necessity both for people in prison – before 

they become infected, ill or die – and for the larger community that will 

continue to be connected to an environment that exacerbates contagion. 

While all people in prisons and jails are particularly vulnerable, the spread 

of COVID-19 has exacerbated New York’s racial and economic inequalities. A 

disproportionately high number of New York’s essential workers are people of 

color who, as a result of reporting to work, are experiencing high levels of 

exposure to the virus. Additionally, a disproportionately high number of those 

https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/03/15/business/economy/coronavirus-worker-risk.html
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imprisoned in New York are people of color. Thus, a failure to act will 

particularly put New Yorkers of color, both incarcerated people and 

correctional staff, at risk of serious illness and death. 

Public safety is now more than ever interlaced with public health; public health 

sets the context. One hundred and fifty health experts, including numerous 

faculty from Columbia University, wrote a letter to you articulating the public 

health concern: 

In the wake of COVID-19, we write you as public and corrections 

health experts, physicians, and medical professionals, to ask you to 

grant emergency clemencies to New Yorkers in prison who are older, 

sick, pregnant, have serious respiratory conditions, or who have 

otherwise compromised immune systems. As COVID-19 continues to 

spread throughout New York State, it will also continue to spread 

throughout the state prison system. This will have devastating 

consequences for incarcerated New Yorkers, their families, prison 

staff, and entire communities throughout the state.   

As in the statement by health experts, we focus our request on releasing elderly 

incarcerated men and women and those with underlying health conditions. 

These older people and those with underlying health conditions are at greatest 

risk for illness and death. Also, this aging population generally poses the least 

risk to public safety, since older individuals as a group consistently exhibit 

lower rates of offending. Thus, we would urge you not to restrict such releases 

only to those convicted of non-violent offenses since research by leading 

criminologists has shown that aging people in prison convicted of violent 

crimes are the least likely to reoffend and end up back in prison.  

The reentry community has issued a statement signed by thirteen reentry 

organizations from different parts of the state stating that they will meet the 

needs of those released.  In a longer statement they said:  

“We understand you may be concerned that many of those whom we call 

upon you to release will need supportive services, including transition 

planning, income supports, Medicaid, care management, and linkages 

to health care, jobs, education, training, and housing. We stand ready to 

provide the necessary services and supports that would ensure that 

every individual released in response to the current crisis is connected 

to one of our organizations, or to our colleagues in the non-profit, faith, 

housing and healthcare sectors who are best positioned to meet their 

needs.”  

As Governor, you have enormous power to save the lives of people in prison 

and to prevent the spread of the virus in and out, between the outside society 

http://rappcampaign.com/wp-content/uploads/Public-Health-LEtter-FINAL-2020-2.pdf
https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3571912
https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3571912
http://www.osborneny.org/news/appeal-to-governor-andrew-m-cuomo/
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and correctional facilities. The reduction in the number of people in prison in 

New York State has been a model for the rest of our country as our society has 

slowly begun to cope with the consequences of mass incarceration. That 

leadership is the foundation to build on as you use your executive powers to 

save lives by continuing the process of decarceration. As Governor, you have 

numerous mechanisms that are already known for releasing people from 

prisons: executive clemency, medical parole, parole board practices. Your 

leadership, if driven by a combination of compassion, public health and public 

safety, can creatively develop strategies for releasing people.  

In a recent statement, you promised New Yorkers that you would “make 

decisions based on science and data.” Releasing more women and men from 

New York state prisons and jails is the most prudent scientific and data-driven 

decision to make, given the state of the pandemic.  

In addition to elderly and ill incarcerated individuals, there are several other 

populations we suggest you focus on that could ease pressures on space and 

staff in correctional facilities as the storm of COVID-19 begins to wash over our 

state’s prisons and jails who could safely and quickly be released.  These 

include: 

● Release those incarcerated for technical, non-criminal violations of 
parole from prisons as you have recently largely done with jails, and halt 
all technical violations until the pandemic subsides releasing. Research 
finds no connection between technical violations and public safety. 

● Release those with determinate sentences with 90-180 days left to serve 
and grant local correctional systems the power to release sentenced 
individuals early. Several studies of early release from correctional 
systems have found that early release does not increase recidivism or 
overall crime in jurisdictions that have done so. 

● Improve the conditions for health inside the prison to the degree that 
this is possible.  

● Use your influence to accelerate the closure of Rikers Island and 
juvenile facilities.  
 

Governor, you, alone, have the authority to prevent what will inevitably 

become a humanitarian crisis in New York prisons. We urge you to act as 

aggressively in this area as you have in other areas to save the lives of New 

Yorkers. You have encouraged New Yorkers to care about others, seeing the 

importance of community, family, and caring about one another. We ask that 

you include those people in prisons and their families, and the correctional 

staff, as part of that larger community. 

 

Sincerely, 
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Lila Abu-Lughod, Joseph L. Buttenweiser Professor of Social Science, 

Departments of Anthropology and Gender Studies 

Vanessa Agard-Jones, Assistant Professor, Department of Anthropology  

Angela Aidala, Research Scientist, Departments of Sociology and Public 

Health 

Carmela Alcantara, Associate Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Heidi Allen, Associate Professor, Columbia School of Social Work   

Nick Bartlett, Assistant Professor, Department of East Asian Languages and 

Cultures 

Nico Baumbach, Associate Professor, Department of Film and Media Studies 

Courtney Bender, Professor, Department of Religion  

Susan Bernofsky, Associate Professor of Writing, and Director, Literary 

Translation at Columbia, Columbia School of the Arts 

Elizabeth Blackmar, Boies Professor of U.S.History, Department of History  

J. Blake Turner, Assistant Professor of Clinical Social Science (in Psychiatry) 

at CUIMC, Departments of Sociology and Epidemiology  

Kathy Boudin, Co-Director, Center for Justice at Columbia University, 

Columbia School of Social Work  

Charles Branas, Professor and Chair, Department of Epidemiology, 

Columbia Mailman School of Public Health 

Claudia Breger, Villard Professor of German and Comparative Literature, 

Department of Germanic Languages 

Marie Carmel Garcon, Assistant Professor of Nursing, Columbia University 

Medical Center,  

Hannah Chazin, Associate Professor, Department of Anthropology 

Merlin Chowkwanyun, Donald Gemson Assistant Professor, Department of 

Sociomedical Sciences, CUMC 

Jelani Cobb, Ira A. Lipman Professor of Journalism, Columbia School of 

Journalism  

Courtney D Cogburn, Associate Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Jenny Crawford, Associate Director of Field Education, Columbia School of 

Social Work 
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Julie Crawford, Mark Van Doren Professor of Humanities, Department of 

English and Comparative Literature  

Jonathan Crary, Meyer Schapiro Professor of Modern Art and Theory, 

Department of Art History 

Patricia Dailey, Associate Professor, Department of English and 

Comparative Literature 

Alissa Davis, Assistant Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Brett Dignam, Vice Dean of Experiential Education and Clinical Professor of 

Law, Columbia Law School  

Jennifer Dohrn, Assistant Dean, Office of Global Initiatives. Associate 

Professor of Nursing at CUMC 

Geraldine Downey, Director, Center for Justice at Columbia University, 

Robert Johnston Niven Professor of Humane Letters in Psychology 

Greer Ellis, Adjunct Lecturer, Columbia School of Social Work 

Gil Eyal, Professor, Department of Sociology 

Kim Fader, Project Director, Department of Epidemiology  

Jeffrey Fagan, Sulzbacher Professor of Law & Epidemiology, Columbia Law 

School 

Stephen Ferrara, Associate Dean of Clinical Affairs & Associate Professor, 

Columbia School of Nursing 

Flores A. Forbes, Associate Vice President for Government & Community 

Affairs  

Katherine Franke, James L. Dohr Professor of Law, Director, the Center for 

Gender and Sexuality Law, Columbia Law School  

Robert Fullilove, Professor, Sociomedical Sciences, Associate Dean, 

Community and Minority Affairs,  Columbia University Medical Center 

Meredith Gamer, Assistant Professor, Department of Art History  

Irwin Garfinkel, Mitchell I. Ginsberg Professor of Contemporary Urban 

Problems, Columbia School of Social Work 

Ralph Ghoche, Assistant Professor, Barnard College, Department of 

Architecture 

Louisa Gilbert, Associate Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 
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Eileen Gillooly, Executive Director, Society of Fellows and Heyman Center 

for the Humanities 

Robert Gooding-Williams, Professor, Departments of Philosophy and 

African American and African Diaspora Studies 

Victoria de Grazia, Moore Collegiate Professor of History, Department of 

History 

Steven Gregory, Professor, Department of Anthropology & African American 

Studies 

Wael Hallaq, Avalon Foundation Professor in the Humanities, Columbia Law 

School 

Bernard E. Harcourt, Isidor and Seville Sulzbacher Professor of  Law, 

Professor of Political Science, Executive Director of the Eric H.  Holder 

Initiative for Civil and Political Rights, and Founding Director of the Columbia 

Center for Contemporary Critical Thought at Columbia University 

Michael Harris, Professor, Department of Mathematics  

Obery Hendricks, Visiting Scholar, Department of Religion  

Jennifer Hirsch, Professor, Sociomedical Sciences, Columbia Mailman 

School of Public Health 

Marianne Hirsch, William Peterfield Trent Professor, Department of 

Comparative Literature and Gender Studies  

Alexis Hoag, Practitioner-in-Residence at the Eric Holder Initiative for Civil 

& Political Rights at Columbia University 

Jean Howard, George Delacorte Professor in the Humanities, Department of 

English 

Anooradha Iyer Siddiqi, Assistant Professor, Department of Architecture 

and Art History 

Andre Ivanoff, Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Farrah Jasmine Griffin, Chair of African-American & African Diaspora 

Studies; Director of the Institute for Research in African American Studies and 

the William B. Ransford Professor of English and Comparative Literature and 

African-American Studies at Columbia University 

Karl Jacoby, Allan Nevins Professor of American History, Department of 

History 



COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY 

IN THE CITY OF NEW YORK 

 

 
 

Monique Jethwani, Assistant Dean, Faculty Development, Columbia School 

of Social Work  

Kellie Jones, Professor, Department of Art History and Archeology 

Thai Jones, Herbert H. Lehman Curator for American History, Department 

of History 

Rebecca Jordan-Young, Professor, Department of Women's, Gender, and 

Sexuality Studies 

Ana Maria Kelly, Assistant Professor at CUMC, Columbia School of Nursing 

Alice Kessler-Harris, R. Gordon Hoxie Professor of History, Emerita, 

Department of History and Institute for Research on Women and Gender 

Rashid Khalidi, Edward Said Professor of Modern Arab Studies, Department 

of History 

Shamus Khan, Professor & Chair, Department of Sociology  

Sarah Knuckey, Lieff Cabraser Clinical Professor of Law; Director of the 

Human Rights Clinic; Faculty Co-director of the Human Rights Institute, 

Columbia Law School 

Laura Kurgan, Professor of Architecture, GSAPP, Director, Center for Spatial 

Research, Graduate School of Architecture, Planning and Preservation 

Madeleine Kurtz, DIrector of Public Interest Professional Development, 

Columbia Law School 

Jennifer Lee, Professor, Department of Sociology 

Natasha Lightfoot, Associate Professor, Department of History  

Ellen Lukens, Professor of Professional Practice, Columbia School of Social 

Work 

Mahmood Mamdani, Herbert Lehman Professor of Government, 

Departments of Anthropology, MESAAS and Political Science 

Gregory Mann, Professor, Department of History 

Reinhold Martin, Professor of Architecture, Department of Architectural 

History and Theory 

Mary McLeod, Professor, Department of Architecture  

Christia Mercer, Gustave M. Berne Professor, Department of Philosophy 

Nara Milanich, Professor, Department of History 
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Debra Minkoff, Professor, Department of Sociology 

Manijeh Moradian, Assistant Professor, Department of Women’s, Gender 

and Sexuality Studies 

Rosalind Morris, Professor, Department of Anthropology 

Ada Mui, Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Marie Myung-Ok Lee, Writer in Residence, Center for the Study of Race & 

Ethnicity  

Celia E. Naylor, Associate Professor, Departments of Africana Studies and 

History 

Mae Ngai, Professor, Department of History  

Desmond Patton, Associate Dean / Associate Professor, Columbia School of 

Social Work and Department of Sociology 

Deborah Paredez, Associate Professor of Professional Practice, Columbia 

School of the Arts & Center for the Study of Race and Ethnicity  

Damon J Phillips, Lambert Family Professor of Social Enterprise, Columbia 

Business School 

Katharina Pistor, Professor of Law, Columbia Law School  

Seth J. Prins, Assistant Professor, Epidemiology and Sociomedical Sciences, 

Mailman School of Public Health 

Wayne Proudfoot, Professor, Department of Religion  

Ying Qian, Assistant Professor, Department of East Asian Cinema and Media 

Studies 

Anupama Rao, Associate Professor, Department of History 

Cameron Rasmussen, Adjunct Lecturer & Program Director, Center for 

Justice at Columbia University, Columbia School of Social Work 

Adam Reich, Associate Professor, Department of Sociology 

Marion Riedel, Retired Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Mia Ruyter, Education and Outreach Manager, Heyman Center for the 

Humanities 

Emmanuelle Saada, Professor, Department of French 

James Schamus, Professor of Professional Practice, Department of Film 
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Vincent Schiraldi, Co-Director, Columbia Justice Lab; Senior Research 

Scientist, Columbia School of Social Work 

Craig Schwalbe, Professor, Columbia School of Social Work  

Sharon Schwartz, Professor of Epidemiology, Department of Epidemiology, 

Mailman School of Public Health 

Yolanda Sealey-Ruiz, Associate Professor, Teachers College 

Colleen Shanahan, Associate Clinical Professor of Law, Columbia Law 

School 

Robert Y. Shapiro, Professor of Political Science and International and 

Public Affairs, Department of Political Science 

Shelly Silver, Associate Professor, Department of Moving Image, Visual Arts 

Joseph R. Slaughter, Associate Professor of Comparative Literature, 

Department of Comparative Literature, Institute for the Study of Human 

Rights 

Mary Sormanti, Professor of Professional Practice, Columbia School of 

Social Work 

Jane M Spinak, Edward Ross Aranow Clinical Professor of Law, Columbia 

Law School 

G. C. Spivak, University Professor, Department of English and Comparative 

Literature  

Sarah Stillman, Consultant and former Director, Global Migration Project, 

Columbia School of Journalism  

Susan Sturm, George M. Jaffin Professor of Law and Social Responsibility, 

Columbia Law School 

Ezra Susser, Professor of Epidemiology and Psychiatry, Departments of 

Epidemiology and Psychiatry 

Jeanette Takamura, Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Vivian Taylor, Associate Dean for Diversity & Cultural Affairs, Columbia 

School of Nursing 

Dennis Tenen, Associate Professor, Department of English and Comparative 

Literature 

Yannik Thiem, Associate Professor, Department of Religion 

Kendall Thomas, Nash Professor of Law, Columbia Law School 
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Gauri Viswanathan, Class of 1933 Professor in the Humanities; Director, 

South Asia Institute, Department of English and Comparative Literature 

Jane Waldfogel, Compton Foundation Centennial Professor of Social Work 

for the Prevention of Children’s and Youth Problems, Columbia School of 

Social Work 

Hannah Weaver, Assistant Professor, Department of English and 

Comparative Literature 

Silja Weber, Lecturer, Department of Germanic Languages 

Brooke West, Assistant Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Paige West, Claire Tow Professor, Director of the Center for the Study of 

Social Difference, Department of Anthropology  

Bruce Western, Bryce Professor of Sociology and Social Justice, Department 

of Sociology 

Cheryl Wilkins, Senior Director of Education and Programs, Center for 

Justice at Columbia University 

Mabel O. Wilson, Professor, Department of African American and African 

Diasporic Studies 

Samantha Winter, Assistant Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Susan Witte, Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

Elwin Wu, Professor, Columbia School of Social Work 

 


